


 

 

 

 
 
 
 

03/06/24 
 
 

RE: City Plan 2040 – Regulation 19 Public Consultation  
 
Dear Planning Policy Team, 
 
Thank you for consulting the Georgian Group on the preparation of the City Plan 2040. After 
reviewing the available documentation and evidence, the Group forwards the following 
comments which your local authority should take into account when advancing with the 
preparation of the City Plan 2040.  
 
The Georgian Group are statutory consultees on listed building consent applications for the 
partial demolition or total demolition of listed buildings dating from between 1700-1840. The 
requirement to consult the Georgian Group is set out within the Arrangements for handling 
heritage applications – notification To Historic England and National Amenity Societies and the 
Secretary of state (England) direction 2021. The Group additionally comment on applications for 
Planning Permission which impact the setting of the buildings which date within our statutory 
period and have done for a number of recent applications within the City of London.  
 

The Group appreciates the desire for the City of London to maintain its reputation as a 
centre for business offering high class office developments, however this must be 
achieved in harmony with the unique heritage of the City of London. The Group has in 
the recent past repeatedly raised concerns over the threat of new development to the 
setting of heritage assets of the highest importance including St Paul’s Cathedral and 
Bevis Marks Synagogue. We were also vocal in advocating for the designation of the 
Creechurch Conservation Area which rightly affords Bevis Marks Synagogue greater 
protection and honours the distinctive character this part of London possesses. It is 
important therefore that the City Plan 2040 strikes the correct balance between 
respecting the existing unique historic building stock within the City of London and the 
desire for the increased office development.  
 
Achieving this balance requires clear and direct policies. The Group is therefore 
concerned over the wording set out within the Chapter 11 Heritage & Tall Buildings of 
the City Plan 2040. The City of London Local Plan 2015 made clear that planning 
permission for tall buildings would be refused if proposed within inappropriate areas, 
these comprised: conservation areas; the St Paul’s Heights area; St Paul’s protected vista 
viewing corridors; and Monument views and setting, as defined on the Policies Map. The 
Group would strongly recommend that the presumption against tall buildings within 
conservation areas is reinstated within the proposed City Plan 2040 which would 
 
 
 
 



ensure that the forthcoming local plan is compliant with the statutory duty set out 
within section 72(1) of the Planning (Listed Building and Conservation Areas) Act 1990, 
as well as national policy within the NPPF.   
 
The Georgian Group is aware of a setting study of St Paul’s Cathedral commissioned by 
Historic England which should inform the policies set out within the City Plan 2040 to 
protect this important heritage asset. Bevis Marks Synagogue which is of equal 
importance in illustrating the rich history of the City of London is given greater 
recognition and protection within the proposed City Plan.  
 
The Group is concerned however over the wording of Policy HE1: Managing Change to 
the Historic Environment owing to the reference to ‘immediate setting’. The immediate 
setting does play a vital role in the significance of the synagogue. However, setting is not 
confined to the immediate vicinity, it concerns other factors and the wider built and 
natural environment. This should be addressed within the City Plan to comply with 
sections 16(2) and 66(1) of the Planning (Listed Building and Conservation Areas) Act 
1990 and ensure the significance of Bevis Marks Synagogue is protected.  
 
Summary 
 
The Group has concerns over the Regulation 19 version of the City Plan 2040. To strike 
an acceptable balance between ensuring the prosperity of the City of London and 
respecting the unique heritage within, your local authority should make amendments to 
the working document reflecting the Group’s advice within this letter.  
 
The Group is aware of the detailed submission prepared by Historic England 
recommending amendments to City Plan 2040 and those evidence-based documents 
and assessments prepared to assist in the preparation of the plan. Your local authority 
should take these on board and the Georgian Group supports Historic England’s 
recommendations.  
 
Your sincerely,  
 
Eddie Waller IHBC  
Conservation Adviser for London and the South East 
 
 
 
 
 




